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On February 6, 2024, the Board of Supervisors will vote on whether to accept an award of$3,513,944 from
the Arizona Department of Housing (ADOH) Homeless Shelter and Services Fund (HSSF) to support the
Emergency Housing component of the Emergency Eviction Legal Services (EELS) Program. This grant
funding will allow EELS to continue and augment this important program, which provides emergency
housing to families and high-need individuals who have become homeless due to eviction.

Program Background 

EELS began providing emergency housing, initially out of the Comfort Suites near the airport, in January
2022. This was done to fill a gap in the eviction safety net by providing low-barrier, noncongregate housing
to mitigate the consequences of evictions that cannot be prevented. In August 2023, Pima County and the
City of Tucson entered into an innovative partnership under which Pima County moved the EELS
Emergency Housing program to a former hotel purchased by the City and continues to operate it under an
Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA), which was approved by the Board of Supervisors and Mayor and
Council August 21 and August 22, 2023, respectively. The background leading to the IGA's adoption, as
well as the specifics of the IGA, are described in an August 18, 2023 memorandum to the Board.

Since the IGA' s adoption, the City has invested over $451,000 in repairs, furnishings, and other work to
make the facility, now known as The Craycroft, move-in ready. Pima County hired three additional staff,
bringing on-site staff to four, to provide case management and general operational support daily, from 7
a.m. to 7 p.m. EELS moved clients over from Comfort Suites in October 2023 and has since brought all
new program intakes into The Craycroft. There are currently 31 households, consisting of 86 individuals,
staying at the shelter.

Clients receive on-site case management and suppotiive services, including assessment for eligibility for
housing and other benefit programs, assistance applying for rehousing suppo1i and housing vouchers, and
no-charge, on-site health care provided by El Rio Health. Tucson Unified School District provides on-site
suppo1i to ensure children are able to continue at their school while housed in the program, and Library
District staff lead after-school activities on-site during the school year.

Most clients are referred to the program directly from Constables. However, staff also work closely with
jurisdictional and community partners, especially the City of Tucson Housing First team, to both accept in
and refer out clients based on proper program fit. Through Fiscal Year 2023, the EELS Emergency Housing
program has served 260 households (761 individuals), 85% of which have exited the program to positive
housing destinations.
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